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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on May 15, 2013. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton and Dick Olson.  Absent: Bob Rampulla.  Staff present: City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Engineering Coordinator, John Bender; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor and Police Sergeant, Trent MacTaggart. Guests: Daniel Hoffmann, Ghassan Halloush, Curt Bock, Joe Luenso, John Housev, Andrea Lary, Dan Spoden, Robert Blocklinger and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer.
Dennis Norton moved the approval of the agenda, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion Carried. 

Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for April 2013; City Clerk’s Report for April 2013; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police and Public Works, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.  
PUBLIC HEARING to Consider FY 2013 Budget Amendment #3

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider FY 2013 Budget Amendment #3 at 7:06 P.M. 
There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:06 P.M.

Amendment #3 of the current city budget for fiscal year ending June 30, 2013 includes the following:

	
	Total Budget as certified or last amended
	Current Amendment
	Total Budget after Current Amendment

	Net current property taxes
	4,751,926
	0
	4,751,926

	Total Revenues and other sources
	25,625,032
	630,333
	26,255,365

	Total expenditures and transfers out
	22,842,269
	2,610,679
	25,452,948

	Beginning fund balance July 1
	0
	0
	0

	Ending fund balance June 30
	2,782,763
	-1,980,346
	802,417


Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-125 approving amendment #3 to the current budget for the FY ending June 30, 2013, with a total ending fund balance of $802,417, second by Marty Bruns.  

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-125 approved. 

PUBLIC HEARING - To Consider Ordinance Regarding the Rezoning of Property for Parcel of Land Approximately 53.7 Acres Located Just South of Hunt Road and West of Loggerhead Road from A (Agricultural) to R-1 (Single Family Residence) as Requested by Jay Murphy developer of Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition
Mayor Theis addressed the audience to set the ground rules for the public hearing process and informed citizens that Council had all of the input including letters and emails from earlier public hearings. Mayor Theis explained the reason for the public hearing process starting over was due to a technicality.  The City is not covering up anything.  The City Attorney advised us to start the process over.
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider an Ordinance regarding the Rezoning of property for parcel of land approximately 53.7 acres located just South of Hunt Road and West of Loggerhead Road from A (Agricultural) to R-1 (Single Family Residence) as requested by Jay Murphy developer of Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition at 7:10 P.M. 

Comments in opposition of the rezoning request were heard as follows:

Curt Bock of 5708 Hunt Ridge Drive – asked for a brief statement with feedback on information regarding the wetland area provided from property owners near the area of the rezoning.

Council member, Marty Bruns spoke of the change in the original rezoning request from R-3 (Single Family Residence) to R-1 (Single Family Residence) which is the most restrictive residential zoning classification the City has.  The property was purchased with the intent to develop.  It is in the City limits will be developed to the City Code.  Bruns stated the concerns with the wetland area that were brought up are not a compelling enough reason for him to deny the request but I will be following up on these concerns as will our Engineering Coordinator.

Joe Luenso of 2839 Hunt Trial – stated the biggest concerns were with the drainage and asked if Hiawatha had a plan of attack on this development with the run off going to the retention pond then potentially to the residents’ properties.  Luenso was looking for some sort of time frame when this process will shake out.  

Council member, Marty Bruns asked citizens to take a look at the mechanics, we are approving a preliminary plat and then developer has to provide a much more extensive documentation of what he is building including what the elevations are before final approval. This is where the runoff concerns will be addressed.   
Engineering Coordinator, John Bender added that staff needs to take a look at the rezoning first so we know what we are dealing with and then the preliminary plat for the layout of the property and the street.  The next process is the plan of improvements which will need to be reviewed by City Staff and then brought before Council for approval but I do not know the date.

Joe Luenso asked if residents could be part of the decision making process when staff reviews the plan of improvements.

Community Development Director, Mark Powers clarified the City Engineer and other City Staff will review the plan of improvements and once they feel it is an acceptable plan, they will bring it before Council for review.  Powers suggested Joe put together a small group of four to five residents to have an information meeting with the small group and City Staff before the plan of improvements goes before Council for approval.  Mr. Luenso stated he would provide names and emails to Mark Powers.

John Housev of 5738 Hunt Ridge Drive – asked if this type of development is what Council really wanted.  The City has the chance to put acre lots out in this development and make a show place for Hiawatha.  
Council member, Marty Bruns stated we only have the existing City Code to go by.  As long as the developer is building within that code we can’t force changes such as acre lots.  This is a limitation of city government and you really don’t want us dictating these kinds of things.
Community Development Director, Mark Powers stated we have lots of varying sizes out in this area.  Looks like a 0.3 is the smallest lot size and then there are ranging size of larger lots.  R-1 Zoning is our most restrictive zoning and contains the largest lot sizes.  The City is fairly compatible with other area communities on lot sizes in R-1 Zoning.

Comments in favor of the rezoning request were heard as follows:

Ghassan Hallousk representing the developer of Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition, Jay Murphy with Murphy homes – stated he has listened to the comments, appreciates them and will address them.  The Army Core of Engineers will be here next week to conduct inspections.  The metro standards will be followed along with the rules and regulations for run off; five year pre-developed conditions.

There were no additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:25 P.M.

Bob Wheeler moved the 1st Reading of ORDINANCE #744 approval of rezoning of property for parcel of land approximately 53.7 acres located just South of Hunt Road and West of Loggerhead Road from A (Agricultural) to R-1 (Single Family Residence) as Requested by Jay Murphy Developer of Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition, second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved to waive the second and third readings of ORDINANCE #744, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Motion carried.

Dennis Norton moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #744 approval of rezoning of property for parcel of land approximately 53.7 acres located just South of Hunt Road and West of Loggerhead Road from A (Agricultural) to R-1 (Single Family Residence) as Requested by Jay Murphy Developer of Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition, second by Bob Wheeler.  
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

ORDINANCE #744 adopted.
Preliminary Plat for Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition
The Preliminary Plat for Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition containing one hundred and four (104) lots and one (1) Outlot A was reviewed and recommended to be forwarded to City Council for approval by the Planning and Zoning Commission at their March 25, 2013 regular meeting.  
The preliminary plat could not be approved until after the approval of the rezoning of property for Parcel of Land Approximately 53.7 Acres Located Just South of Hunt Road and West of Loggerhead Road from A (Agricultural) to R-1 (Single Family Residence) as Requested by Jay Murphy developer of Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition.  

The Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition was reviewed and recommended for approval with no conditions by the Hiawatha Fire Department and Hiawatha Water Superintendent.  City Engineer, Dick Ransom also reviewed and recommended approval of the Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition with the following conditions:

· The right of way on Hunt Road was dedicated by a warranty deed from Frances Pruss to Linn County in January of 1994 and is recorded in Book 3087 page 531-535.  The preliminary plat needs to be revised to reflect this right of way.  The half street right of way granted by the deed is acceptable.
· Preliminary plat needs to be revised to who the discharge of the drainage north to the ditch in Hunt Road.

· Proposed detention area shown on the plat needs to be labeled on the plat as “to be privately owned and maintained.”

· No access be allowed from the lots adjacent to Hunt Road and Loggerhead Road to those streets and that a restriction be placed on the final plat stating such.

· The lots adjacent to the county subdivisions should be a minimum of one third of an acre.  If this restriction is approved, some of the lots shown on the preliminary plat will need to be increased in size.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-126 approving the preliminary plat of Rolling Prairie Estates Second Addition to the City of Hiawatha, Linn County, Iowa, as recommended by Hall & Hall Engineers as shown in Exhibit ‘A’, Hiawatha Water Superintendent as shown in Exhibit ‘B’ and Planning & Zoning Commission as shown as Exhibit ‘C’, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-126 approved. 

Eastern Iowa Sports Complex, 1100 N 18th Avenue - Approving a Temporary Five (5) Day Class B (BB) Beer Permit (Includes Wine Coolers) and Outdoor Service for Eastern Iowa Sports Complex for the May 17, 2013 Charity Event

The Cedar Rapids Titans requested a temporary five (5) day Class B (BB) Beer Permit (Includes Wine Coolers) and Outdoor Service for the Eastern Iowa Sports Complex located at 1100 N 18th Avenue.

The purpose of this temporary license is to give the Titans the ability to sell keg beer at a charity event being held on Friday, May 17, 2013 at the Eastern Iowa Sports Complex.

Andrea Lary of the Cedar Rapids Titans was present at the Council meeting.

Additional background information on the status of the alarm system, sprinkler system, off-street parking requirements and temporary liquor license requests for the Eastern Iowa Sports Complex is provided in the following Council meeting minutes: January 16, 2013; April 3, 2013 and May 1, 2013.
City Attorney, Mark Parmenter informed Council that after the decision of the Board of Appeals on May 6th, the Eastern Iowa Sports Complex owner, Mike Konchar decided to postpone his application to the Board of Adjustment requesting a variance to the parking requirements originally scheduled for Monday, May 13th at 6:00 p.m. Their goal is to put together new proposal to take back before the Board of Appeals.  I spoke to the attorney for the Eastern Iowa Sports Complex today and they are still working on their proposal to be submitted in the near future. At this point no date has been set for Board of Appeals or Board of Adjustment.

Andrea Lary of the Cedar Rapids Titans confirmed there would be four (4) more Roller Girls events they would be requesting liquor licenses for.  The last one is in November 2013.
Council member, Marty Bruns stated the City has been trying really hard work with the Titans and understand that the safety improvements to the building are the owner’s responsibility.  We are getting into an increasingly untenable position due to our responsibility for public safety.  We know it is the building owner’s responsibility to take care of the building issues, we know the Titans are caught in a box and that is why we have been trying to cooperate but this is the kind of thing that if an accident happens, the public would point fingers right at the Council.
Council member, Dick Olson pointed out one of the things that came out of the Board of Appeals is there is a relatively small area of the facility that is subject to fire.  Olson questioned if one of the proposals that Mr. Konchar is considering is to sprinkle only the wood area of the building with the offices.

City Attorney, Mark Parmenter answered that he thinks this may be one of Konchar’s proposals but he doesn’t know if sprinkling only the wood area of the building is going to pass the test of the Fire Chief for the whole building.  The sense he gets after the Board of Appeals meeting is that the fire alarm needs to come first to allow them to direct people to leave the building in the case of the emergency and then the sprinkler system can come second.  Dick Olson stated the fire alarm would not be foregoing.  
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage clarified that the entire building needed to be sprinkled as well, the Fire Code requires it.  We are willing to work with them but in the end when the building is sprinkled, the entire building needs to be sprinkled to Code.  The alarm system is a priority because we have to have a way to evacuate people.
Dick Olson stated he saw one estimate for $75,000.00 to sprinkle the building but hasn’t seen the fire alarm estimate.

Mark Parmenter stated that he was told the alarm system was around $25,000.00 but he has not seen the estimate.  This is where the cost gets to be in the range of $100,000.00
Bob Wheeler moved to approve a temporary five (5) day Class B (BB) Beer Permit (Includes Wine Coolers) and Outdoor Service for Eastern Iowa Sports Complex for the May 17, 2013 charity event, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.

Setting a Public Hearing Date (June 5, 2013 @ 7:00 P.M.) to Consider Amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System §101.03 Rates
During the FY 2013-2014 budget discussions, Council and City Staff discussed options to increase the monthly storm water rates to help pay for maintenance and man hours along with the need to grow the Storm Water Funds.  The following spreadsheet with two (2) options was provided as follows:
	
	
	
	
	Option 1
	
	Option 2
	

	
	# of Units
	Cost/Unit
	Income/year
	Cost/Unit
	Income/Year
	Cost/Unit
	Income/Year

	Residential
	3389
	$1.75
	$71,169.00
	$2.00
	$81,336.00
	$2.25
	$91,503.00

	Commercial
	408
	$2.50
	$12,240.00
	$3.00
	$12,240.00
	$3.50
	$17,136.00

	Annual Total
	
	
	$83,409.00
	
	$96,024.00
	
	$108,639.00

	Net Change
	
	
	
	
	$12,615.00
	
	$25,230.00


During the budget discussion, Council agreed with Option #2 to be effective July 1, 2013.  
City Clerk, Kim Downs and Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna requested Council approval in setting a public hearing date (June 5, 2013 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System §101.03 Rates to move forward with increasing storm water rates as presented in Option #2 in the table above.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-127 setting a public hearing date (June 5, 2013 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System §101.03 Rates increasing the monthly rate for business, commercial and industrial City water meters from $2.50 to $3.50 and increasing the monthly rate on residential, apartment and dwelling units in mobile home parks from $1.75 to $2.25 effective July 1, 2013, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-127 approved. 

Installation of sanitary sewer extension to Lot 1 of Stonegate First Addition as shown in the Revised Plan of Improvements and authorizing the Mayor to sign the Sewage Treatment Agreement on behalf of the City

City Council passed Resolution #99-52 approving the installation of sanitary sewer line for Stonegate First Addition on May 19, 1999.  
Revised plans for the installation of public improvements for sanitary sewer extension to Lot 1 of Stonegate First Addition were issued for review on March 12, 2013.  

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed the revised plan of improvements for the extension of the sanitary sewer and recommends installation with no conditions.  Ransom also recommended when the extension of the sanitary sewer improvements are finished, the entire sanitary sewer run including the original improvement installation approved by Resolution #99-52 should be accepted by the City.
Due to the revised plan of improvements involving the extension of the sanitary sewer, the City will need to enter into a Sewage Treatment Agreement with Wright Brothers Blvd., LC for the City to provide adequate treatment of all wasted contributed by the project in accordance with Chapter 455B, Code of Iowa and the rules of the Department of Natural Resources.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-128 authorizing the installation of public improvements for sanitary sewer extension to Lot 1 of Stonegate First Addition as shown in the Revised Plan of Improvements and authorizing the Mayor to sign the Sewage Treatment Agreement on behalf of the City, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-128 approved. 

Purchase of Two (2) City Bus Shelters for the RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road Project

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council authorization for the purchase of two (2) City bus shelters for the RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road Project.
City Staff previously researched bus shelter designs and worked with two local companies Rudd Chain and Ahmann Design, to find a design that would be aesthetically pleasing within the streetscape corridor and near areas and determined the Duo-Gard 6’ X 12’ standing seam hip, copper roof with medal bronze frame bus shelter including bench, cigarette urn and tempered glass from Duo-Gard Industries Inc. as the best bus shelter layout.  Council passed Resolution #12-255 authorizing the purchase of two (2) bus shelters for installation within the City of Hiawatha in the above listed locations at a total cost not to exceed $17,720.00, from Duo-Gard Industries Inc. of Canton, MI.

Kim Downs received a quote for the purchase of two (2) Duo-Gard 6’ X 12’ standing seam hip, copper roof with medal bronze frame bus shelters including bench and tempered glass from Duo-Gard Industries Inc. in a total cost not to exceed $17,530.00 or ($8,765.00 per shelter).

Funding for two (2) bus shelters is available in the Capital Project Fund and Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Fund for the RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road project

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-129 authorizing the purchase of two (2) bus shelters for installation along North Center Point Road at a total cost not to exceed $17,530.00, from Duo-Gard Industries Inc. of Canton, MI, utilizing the Capital Project Fund and Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Fund for the RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road project, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-129 approved. 

Purchase of Four (4) City Trash Receptacles for Area Projects Located Near Bus Shelters
City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council authorization for the purchase of four (4) City trash receptacles for area projects located near bus shelters as follows:

· Three (3) receptacles along North Center Point Road 

· One (1) receptacle on Boyson Road by the bus shelter in front of Boyson Square

In the past, City Staff purchased Vasura 35L trash receptacles purchased from Erlau Site Furnishings and they are currently placed in various public locations throughout Hiawatha.

Kim Downs received a quote for the purchase of four (4) Vasura 35L trash receptacles wi/liner, embedded, RAL9006 White Aluminum from Erlau Site Furnishings in a total cost not to exceed $2,864.92 or ($716.23 per receptacle).

Funding for four (4) trash receptacles is available in Capital Project Fund and Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Fund.
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-130 authorizing the purchase of four (4) Vasura 35L trash receptacles wi/liner, embedded, RAL9006 White Aluminum for installation within the City of Hiawatha in the above listed locations at a total cost not to exceed $2,864.92, from Erlau Site Furnishings of Hiawatha, Iowa utilizing Capital Project Fund and the Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Fund, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-130 approved. 

Purchase of Thirty-Four (34) LED Garland Snowflakes to be Used as Decorations for New Street Lights on North Center Point Road 

On February 16, 2010, Council passed Resolution #10-023 authorizing the purchase sixty-nine (69) L.E.D. garland snowflakes with a four (4) seasons warranty, to be used as holiday decorations for street lights on North Center Point Road at a total cost not to exceed $25,000.00, (cost does not include freight), from Wayne Manufacturing Company, L.C. of Chariton, IA.
In the FY- 2014 Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) there is $30,000.00 budgeted for holiday snowflakes for the new poles that will be placed along North Center Point Road.  

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council authorization for the purchase of thirty-four (34) garland snowflakes for the new streetlights.  

The City Clerk’s Office contacted three (3) qualified companies to provide quotations for snowflakes similar to the designs currently used on North Center Point Road as follows:

1. Northern Lights Display
Five (5) foot LED, white/silver garland mix with a five (5) year warranty on frame and garland snowflake

	LA-143-L  
	(6-$455 each)
	$2,730.00 
	

	LA-147-L
	(6-$455 each)
	$2,730.00 
	

	LA-144-L
	(6-$472 each)
	$2,832.00 
	

	LA-145-L
	(6-$472 each)
	$2,832.00 
	

	LA-146-L
	(5-$472 each)
	$2,360.00 
	

	LA-148-L
	(5-$472 each)
	$2,360.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	
	
	$15,844.00
	

	order by June 15- 5% discount
	    ($792.20)
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Total after 5%
	
	
	$15,051.80 
	

	no freight cost
	
	
	


2. Temple Display

Five (5) foot LED, white/silver garland mix with a six (6) year warranty on frame and garland snowflake

	P-204
	(6-$417.90 each)
	$2,507.40 
	

	P-201
	(6-$381.50 each)
	$2,289.00 
	

	PWW-530
	(6-$468.30 each)
	$2,809.80 
	

	PWW-525
	(6-$425.60 each)
	$2,553.60 
	

	PWW-535
	(5-$532.00 each)
	$2,660.00 
	

	P-699
	(5-$528.50 each)
	$2,642.50 
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	
	
	$15,462.30 
	

	order by May 15-5% discount
	($773.12)
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Total after 5%
	
	
	$14,689.18 
	

	no freight cost
	
	
	


3. Wayne Manufacturing Company
This is the original company the City purchased light pole mounted snowflakes from in 2010.  They are no longer in business.

Kim Downs recommended the lowest responsible responsive quote received by Temple Display in the amount of $14,689.18.  Temple Display will honor the 30% (25% discounted price off the snowflakes and 5% discount off the total price) discount till May 22nd. There is an eight (8) week lead time with this product.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-131 authorizing the purchase thirty four (34) L.E.D. garland snowflakes with a six (6) seasons warranty, to be used as holiday decorations for street lights on North Center Point Road at a total cost not to exceed $16,000.00, (freight cost has been waived), from Temple Display. Ltd. of Oswego, IL., second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-131 approved. 

Pay Estimate No. 1 for payment of work to Chicago, Central and Pacific Railroad Company – Emmons Street Crossing
On November 7, 2012, City Council passed Resolution #12-269 approving an agreement between the City of Hiawatha, Chicago, Central and Pacific Railroad Company, and the Iowa Department of Transportation to repair the at-grade railroad crossing located on Emmons Street. 

Chicago, Central and Pacific Railroad Company submitted Invoice #90598052 dated April 26, 2012 for costs related to the preliminary work on the new rubber crossing surface at Emmons Street including assembly of the track, grading and drainage work with costs as follows:

· Labor 

Direct Labor

$652.20

Per Diem

$  75.00

Total Labor

$727.20

· Material

Purchase Orders
$12,739.55

Total Material

$12,739.55

· Other Costs

Outsourced Services
$     975.00

Total Other Costs
$    975.00

Total Invoice Amount:
$14,441.75
City’s 20% Portion

$  2,888.35

Total Amount Due:

$  2,888.35

Engineering Coordinator, John Bender reviewed and recommends payment of the invoice from Chicago, Central and Pacific Railroad Company in the amount of $2,888.35 for the City’s portion of costs.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-132 approving application for Pay Estimate #1 for at grade railroad crossing repair on Emmons Street, and directing City Clerk to make payment to Chicago Central and Pacific Railroad Company of Chicago, IL, for the City’s 20% portion of costs in the amount of $2,888.35, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-132 approved. 

RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road - Invoice No. 1 for Reimbursement Payment to Hassan Igram for Attorney Fees Associated with the Landscape and Utility Easement acquired by the City in Connection with the Project

On February 20, 2013, Council passed Resolution #13-050 accepting a Permanent Landscape and Utility Easement on a portion of property located on Parcel ‘A’ Revised Plat of Survey #1041, Linn County Iowa, owned by Igram Family, LLC in connection with the RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road project.

Hassan Igram submitted Invoice #230065 dated February 25, 2013, for attorney fees he received from Simmons Perrine Moyer Bergman PLC in the amount of $326.25.  These fees were associated with legal advice obtained by Hassan Igram prior to the execution of the Permanent Landscape and Utility Easement donated to the City as a part of the RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road project.
Council member, Dick Olson questioned why the City would reimburse these attorney fees.  If we committed to pay those then I am okay with approving payment.  Mayor Theis stated he believed the City Committed to pay these fees.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-133 approving Invoice #1 for reimbursement to Hassan Igram of Igram Family, LLC in the amount of $326.25, for attorney fees associated with the Permanent Landscape and Utility Easement in connection with the RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road project using funding in the Capital Project Fund and Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Fund, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-133 approved. 

Approving the Appointment of One (1) Volunteer Firefighter – Emily Streit
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested Council authorization in the appointment of volunteer Firefighter/EMT Emily Streit.  Emily is a registered nurse who works in the ER at St. Lukes.
Marty Bruns moved the appointment of one (1) volunteer Firefighter/EMT Emily Streit, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.
Council support and encouraging the participation / work of the Hiawatha Police Officers and Fire Fighter Volunteers at the 2013 Hiawatha Hog Wild Days Events

Hog Wild Days 2013, facilitated by the Hiawatha Lions Club will be held from June 20th – 23rd at Guthridge Park.  

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-134 supporting & encouraging the Hiawatha Police Department & Hiawatha Fire Department to provide services for the Hiawatha Lions Club during the 2013 Hiawatha Hog Wild Days event, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-134 approved. 

Continuing Current City Attorney Compensation/Fee Structure through June 30, 2014

The current fee structure will remain in place for City Attorney services with Lederer Weston Craig PLC until June 30, 2014, outlined as follows:

· $150.00 per hour for Associates

· $165 per hour for Partners

· $90.00 per hour for Paralegals

· $155.00 per hour for City Attorney, Mark Parmenter

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-135 approving the continuation of the current City Attorney compensation/fee structure with Lederer Weston Craig PLC on an hourly basis for work conducted for the City with provisions effective through June 30, 2014, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-135 approved. 

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding Changing the Council Meeting Times

In the May 1st City Clerk’s report, Kim Downs included the following information in the packet to open a dialogue with Council members regarding the possibility of changing regular Council meeting times to an earlier time:

Bob Rampulla asked if we would look into changing our regular council meeting time. In consideration of this request I spoke to the Mayor who was willing to consider it along with several department heads that are also in support of moving up our meeting time. 

In comparing other communities similar to our size, their council meeting times ranged anywhere from 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Also, the City of Cedar Rapids council meetings are held at 4:00 p.m. and the City of Marion Council meetings are at 7:00 p.m. except during the summer months when they switch them to 5:30 p.m. 

Hiawatha Board and Commission meeting times are as follows: Water Board at 5:30 p.m., Parks and Recreation at 6:00 p.m., Planning and Zoning at 6:00 p.m., Board of Adjustment at 6:00 p.m. and Library Board at 7:00 p.m.  Council special meetings are held at 5:30 p.m. and that time appears to work well. After speaking with City staff, 5:30 p.m. would work well with their schedules so they can go right from their regular working day into the meeting and back home to their families. 

If Council is in support of changing the meeting time, it would need to be done by ordinance with an effective date of July 1, 2013 to allow time to notify our citizens.

At the May 1st meeting, Marty Bruns opened the dialogue for consideration.  After asking for your thoughts on changing regular Council meeting time to 5:30 p.m. Dick Olson, Marty Bruns and Dennis Norton were in support of a 5:30 p.m. meeting time.  Marty Bruns noted if Council is unable to attract younger candidates who are employed by firms that do not honor flex hours we might need to consider changing the time back.
Bob Wheeler stopped in to City Hall to inform us that his work schedule at this time does not allow him to attend Council meetings on Wednesday nights any earlier than 7:00 p.m. but he does have plans to retire effective July 1st and the 5:30 p.m. time would then be an option.  Bob also expressed his concerns with notifying the citizens.  I explained Council would need to pass the time change by ordinance which could potentially be read three times along with notification in our City newsletter.

Bob Wheeler stated that he is currently in the process of training his replacement.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-136 setting a public hearing date (June 5, 2013 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 17 Council §17.04 Meetings (1) Regular Meetings changing the Council regular meeting times from 7:00 p.m. to 5:30 p.m. effective July 1, 2013, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-136 approved. 

Bob Wheeler moved to adjourn at 7:48 P.M., second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

                                                                                                              __________________________

                                                                                               

Tom Theis, Mayor 
ATTEST:
__________________________

Kim Downs, City Clerk                                                
